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BOB STOBAUGH
NEW ODK PRES.

Succeeds McQuiston
As Head of National
Leadership Seciety

At the regular meeting of Omi-
cron Delta Kappa, national leader-
ship fraternity, in the Director’s
room at Palmer Hall, Bob Sto-
baugh was elected president, suc-
ceeding James McQuiston.

ODK was reorganized on this
campus last semester after two
years of inactivity during the war.
New members are selected by #he
organization from the outstanding
men students of the Junior and
Senior classes who are in the up-
per 35 per cent of the men stu-
dents in their academic standings.
Membership is limited to 3 per cent
of the total number of men in
Southwestern. New members will
be tapped sometime this month.

Stobaugh is a senior and a mem-
ber of Kappa Sigma fraternity.
He is also president of Chi Beta
Phi, national honorary scientific
fraternity, and vice-president of
Alpha Theta Phi, honorary schol-
astic fraternity. As president of
ODK, Stobaugh will hold a seat on
the Student Council.

—0

Christian Union
Cabinet Holds
Vesper Services

The first vesper program in the
new series sponsored by the Christ-
ian Union Cabinet was held Sun-
day night in the band house, with
approximately - fifty attending.
Carolyn Cunningham presided and
Mac Turnage read the scripture
and a devotional poem. Sara Beth
Meadows sang, accompanied by
Jane Kilvington and the Vesper
Choir.

The Christian Union Cabinet
wish to express their gratitude to
the following for their help in pre-
paring the band house as a place
of worship: to Mrs. J. C. Rice for
the drapes K and altar curtains; to
Mr. Rollow for installing the
lights; to the Ministerial Club for
the house cleaning.

Next Sunday evening’s vespers,
beginning at 4:45, will be sponsor-
ed by the Ministerial Club and
led by John Wilson, Graham Gor-
don, and Mac Turnage.

Inter-Fraternity

Cross-Couniry Run
To Be Held Nov. 16

The first of an annuual series of
interfraternity cross-country runs
will be held on November 16, be-
tween halves of the Lynx vs. Cum-
berland grid contest. Each frater-
nity and the Independent men will
be invited to enter a three man
team. Points will be awarded on
the basis of one point for first
place, two points for second place,
etc., the team with the lowest total
points being declared the winner.
A cup will be awarded the win-
ning team, and the runner who
places first will be given a medal.

This event is designed to create
interest in running as a college
sport, and to further healthy com-
petition among the fraternities on
the campus,

Run-0ff In Frosh
Elections Today
Polls Open Until 2 P.M.;

Anderson, Farris Vie
For Presidency

Voting in Freshman run-offs
started this morning at 9 o’clock
in the Student Union and will con-
tinue until 2 this afternoon.

Candidates in the run-offs are
Dusty Anderson and Ray Farris,
President, Judson Williford and
Tommy Taylor, vice-president, Ann
Brown and Berta Radford, secy-
treas.

The Black ticket placed all of
its candidates in the run-off. The
Red ticket has one candidate and
the Independent Ticket has two.

———0

Tommy Houser
Is “Dream Boy”

Torch sponsored the first back-
ward dance of the year last Thurs-
day afternoon October 31, from 5-8
in the Southwestern gym.

The highlight of the dance was
the announcement of Tommy Hous-
er as the “Dreamboy of the Torch
Dance,” which he won by a large
majority. Girls voted on the
“Dreamboy” after chapel Thurs-
day morning. After the announce-
ment Tommy drew a stub from a
box to select the girl who was to

'| dance with him. Beverly Townsend

was the lucky girl.

Many thanks to Billy Long, Lu-
cille Hamer, Jane Kilvington, and
Ben Gilliland who played the piano
until the nickleodeon was repaired.
There were two no-breaks and
three specials.

Torch cleared 35 dollars which
will be used for the Torch lunch-
eon for all girls with a B average.

——0

Independent Women
Elect New Officers

The Independent Women’s or-
ganization has announced the elec-
tion of the following officers for
this year:

President—Joan Cogswell.

Vice-President — Laverne Laza-
rov.

Secretary—Ernestine Whitaker,

Treasurer—Virginia Morgan.

New members of the organiza-
tion include:

Gail Martin, Ruth Patrick, Vicki
Cramford, Lois McGregor Betty
Sikking, Mary Virginia Walker,
Flora Moncrief, Louise Osborn,

‘| Mary Howard, Tema Parker, Mary

Ella Battle, Elizabeth Herring.

Kitty McReynolds, Sally Howard,
Ann Hutchison, Virginia Mead, Jo-
sie Phillips, Glenn Morris, Vera
Ince.

APPLE SALES

Apples are going on sale this
week from now till Christmas
sponsored by the Christian Un-
jon Cabinet. As is the custom,
these apples are sold every year
in order to raise money for the
Christmas party given for un-
derprivileged children. The sale
is run on the honor system. A
jar will be waiting to catch your
nickels, dimes, and quarters as
you treat yourself to the finest
apples this side of the Missis-
sippi.

ENGLISH GIRL
ARRIVES HERE

The ship on which Miss Joan
Davies of Cardiff, South Wales,
was traveling last week tied up
in Mobile Bay one month after
classes had started here at South-
western. The little English girl has
been trying to reach Memphis in
order to enter Southwestern since
last April but with troubles rang-
ing from seamen strikes to visa
requests she didn’t see Memphis
until last Saturday.

Through persuasion of friends
here in Memphis Joan accepted a
scholarship from Carl Eaheart,
Chairman of the Memphis Chapter
of the American Veteran’s Com-
mittee to attend Southwestern for
one year. She has attended school
previously in Cardiff where her
father is manager of Lloyd’s Bank-
ing House, a branch of the main
bank. She has also been trained
in physio-therapy at one of the
hospitals there.

After a “bit of a conference”
with the Dean, she tells us that
she will be allowed to enter the
school but will not receive any
credit this semester because of her
late arrival. Her courses are Man,
English and French. She is very
excited, as far as the English get
excited, about being in this coun-
try and says that except for the
language it is so different over
here that it’s like being in one
of the European countries.
American girls, she thinks, are
very pretty but finds it strange
that they should be using cosmetics
at such an early age.

Being British, she is looking for-
ward to her long walk to school
each morning from Carr Street
where she is now living.
Qs

Charter Squadrons
Authorized By AFA

The Air Force Association,
new national organization for Ar-
my Air Force veterans and present
members of the AAF headed by
former Lt. Gen. Jimmy Doolittle,
has begun to authorize the forma-
tion of charter campus squadrons
in colleges throughout the country,
it was announced by Willis S. Fitch,
executive director, from Washing-
ton, D. C. headquarters of the
Association.

Already, nucleus groups of 20
or more AAF vets, are cropping
up on camunses in various sec-
tions, Mr. Fitch said. The Univer-
sity of Kentucky, Columbia Uni-
sity of Texas, New York Univer-
sity, Fordham, and the University
of Chicago are some of the col-
leges with units already in action.
These campus units are affiliated
with state groups which are affili-
ated with national headquarters.
Some of the aims of the Air
Force Association, which was
formed in January, 1946, are: “To
preserve and foster the spirit of
fellowship among former, present
and future members of the United
States Army Air Force; to pro-
vidle an organization through
which they may unite in the fra-
ternal bonds of comradeship; to
educate its members and the pub-
lic at large in the proper develop-
ment of air power and to keep them
abreast of new accomplishments in

a

Betty Bouton

Rabbi Blachschleger
To Speak in Chapel

Rabbi Eugene Blachschleger will
speak in chapel Monday, Novem-
ber 11, and will meet students after

chapel services or by appointment
during the morning.

Rabbi Eugene Blachschleger,
who has been Rabbi of Temple
Beth-Or in Montgomery since 1933,
was educated at the University of
Cincinnati, receiving his A.B. de-
gree in 1926. He was ordained Rab-
bi by the Hebrew Union College
in 1927 and in 1932 received his
M. A. dregree from the University
of Richmond. Before coming to
Montgomery, he served as assist-
ant Rabbi in Lawrence, New York,
and in Richmond, Virginia.

He is past president of the Jew-
ish Federation of Montgomery, a
member of the Central Conference
of American Rabbis and past chair-
man of the Montgomery chapter
of the American Red Cross. He is
also a past Board Member of the
Montgomery Kiwanis Club, Charity
and Welfare Council of Montgom-
ery and the Montgomery chapter
of the Red Cross. In addition, he is
a member of the Montgomery Min-
isterial Association and is Vice-
chairman of the Montgomery Fam-
ine Relief Committee.

NOTICE

It is very important that all
members of the Sou’wester edi-
torial, literary, and typing
staffs meet in the Sou’wester
office tomorrow afternoon at
1:00. Please make every effort
to be there.

—The Editor

BETTY BOUTON TO REIGN AS
HOMECOMING QUEEN NOV. 16

Pat CalMl, Margie
Vickers, Jane Ogden
Will Be Sponsors

Billy Speros, president of the
“S” Club, today made the an-
nouncement of the election of the
Homecoming Queen, and three
sponsors. They were elected by the
members of the “S” Club and the
football squad at a meeting Mon-
day. Betty Bouton will be the
Homecoming queen, and the three
sponsors are Pat Caldwell, Jane
Ogden, and Margie Vickers.

The Queen and sponsors will be
presented to the student body in
the half-time ceremonies at the
Southwestern vs. Cumberland Uni-
versity football game on Fargason
Field, November 16. They will also
reign over all the activities of
Homecoming day, including the
dance which will be held in the
Field House from 8 to 12 P.M.

Betty Bouton is president of Tri-
Delta, president of YWCA, a mem-
ber of the Student Council, and was
Queen of the April Fool Carnival
last spring. Pat Caldwell and Mar-
gie Vickers, Sponsors, are also
members of Tri-Delta. Jane Ogden
is a Chi Omega.

All the fraternities on the cam-
pus are busy getting ready for the
house-decorating contest, and the
competition for the cup to be
awarded the winner will be fierce
this year, with all six fraternities
back on a pre-war basis.

The barbecue to be held at 6:00
P.M. will be for the alumni only,
in order to give them a chance to
talk over old times.

Fargason Field House will be
decorated in gala fashion for the
dance, emphasizing the homecom-
ing spirit. Dress will be informal,
and all members of the student
body are urged to attend. Student
admission tickets will be ' sold
through the alumni office, $ .75 a
couple, and $ .50 stag.

(RS, WSO,

Registration For
Spring To Begin

M. E. Evans, registrar, announc-
ed today that 300 applications were
mailed yesterday to men and wo-
men who wished to enter this
college in February and Next Sep-
tember. A canvass of the student
body will be taken soon in order
to find the number of students
who plan to return for the next
semester and again in the fall.
A few vacancies will be made by
those graduating. Mr. Evans said
that the present enrollment of 722,
Evening College excluded, is def-
initely the college’s capacity, and
there is little doubt that this num-
ber will not be increased until more
building space is available.

game, gym. 4:00 P.M.

1:00 P. M.

1:00 P.M.

4:00 P.M.
Ministerial Club meeting in

Club. 8:00-12:00 P.M.

the field of aviation; to assist in
every way possible in keeping the
U. S. Air Forces adequate, strong

Band House. 8:00 P.M.
TUESDAY, November 12: Chi

P.M.

(Continued on Page 6)

Nutshell Digest

TUESDAY, November 5: Chi Omega vs. Gamma Delta basketball
WEDNESDAY, November 6: Torch meeting in the Bell Room.

Nitist Club meeting in the Bell Room, 7:30 P.M.
THURSDAY, November 7: Honor Council meeting in the Bell Room.

Zeta Tau Alpha vs. Alpha Omicron Pi basketball game, gym.

the Bell Room. 6:00 P.M.

FRIDAY, November 8: Tri Delta vs. Kappa Delta and Independ-
ents vs. Gamma Delta in basketball, gym. 2:00 P.M.
SABA backward dance, gym.
SATURDAY, November 9: Sigma Nu’s Formal at the University

5:00-8:00 P.M.

SUNDAY, November 10: Christian Union Vesper Service in the

Omega vs. Kappa Delta and Tri

Delta vs. Zeta Tau Alpha basketball game in the gym. 6:46
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Honor Council . ..

Due to misunderstanding on the part of the majority of the
student body, the Sou'wester will try to clear up its policy as regards
the editorial in last week’s edition, “Honor Council.”

The conception that the readers got from the editorial was totally
wrong. We did not intend that you get the ideas from it that you got,
but you did, and it’s all wrong.

On the other hand, Honor Council President Bill Ingram’s talk in
chapel gave an impression equally wrong.

This is not a so-called “campus feud.” We wrote the editorial with
something very positive in view. We had a burning desire to correct
something that seemed likely to creep into Southwestern thought and
life. Perhaps we used the wrong kind of language to be understood
by the readers.

At any rate, campus opinion became confused, dormitory presi-
dents descended upon us, and Mr. Bill Ingram held chapel—twice.

The ironic aspect of the whole affair is that the people from whom
we expected support, became our severest critics. These include May-
nard Fountain, Bill Ingram, the Honor Council.

For we were not criticizing Fountain and Wherritt, although we
named them as agents, nor were we criticizing the Honor Council
for not performing its duty. We criticized a situation by which an
attitude of suspicion and mistrust developed.

Certainly, it is the right of anyone to lock his room if he desires
to do so, but when he locks it with the attitude that the man who sleeps
next door might steal something if he doesn’t, that locking of the room
is an infringement of the Honor Spirit and we challenge anyone to
deny that.

The immediate action taken by Fountain and Wherritt was, by
all means, expedient. It was the only measure available at the time
and the two presidents did nobly. The did the only thing that could
have been done under the circumstances and no one will condemn them

for it.

Here is where the misunderstanding started. The dormitory Pres-
idents and the Honor Council, misreading our intentions, found them-
selves on the defensive, and immediately issued a rebuttal to the editors
of the Sou'wester.

But all the time, we had not intended to tear down anyone. So
while men were raving, and editorials were being written apparently
about nothing, the real core of the problem, namely the disintegration

- MUSIC NOTES

By Lucille Hamer

The Southwestern Chamber Mus-
ic Society is presenting this season
their first series of annual con-
certs. This chamber music series is
the first ever to be presented in
Memphis and promises to be a
great asset to the musical progress
of the city.

The first of the concerts will
be held on Tuesday, November 12,
and will be given by the South-
western String Quartet. The mem-

bers of the quartet are: Florence
Knox, violin; Noel Gilbert, violin;

Ruth Tuthill, viola; and Vincent
de Framk, violincello. They will be
assisted by Virginia Myers, piano,

s Leen from kindergarten through college twice, but re-
25 fo graduate *til his Reynolds Rocket pen needs refilling!”’

and Burnet Tuthill, clarinet. The
concert will be given at the Mem-
phis College of Music at 8:30
PM

The program is as follows:
Quintet for Clarinet and Strings,

String Quartet and Prof Tuthill.
The other concerts will be on

December 10, January 14, and Feb-

ruary 15, the last one peing given

Opus 15 oo Burnett Tuthill by the London String Quartet.
String Quartet in F, Opus 96,
“American” ___Antonin Dvorak| Music majors and the faculty

Quartet in C Minor for Piano and|will be given membership cards and
Stoingssa ot o Gabriel Faure |other Southwestern students’ mem-
The number written by Professor | berships will be $2.50. Requests for
Tuthill was written in the winter | membership should be addressed
of 1935-36, and this will be the|to Prof B. C. Tuthill, Director of
first Memphis performance. It was | Southwestern Chamber Music So-
presented for the first time in pub- | ciety.
lic at Music Mountain in Connecti-
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of an Honor Spirit through mistrust and suspicion in Robb and Calvin
Halls, went untouched.

We're glad this has come up, for we feel sure a new and better
student attitude toward the Honor System will develop, for that is
what we are all working for at Southwestern, though we may differ
in our methods of bringing it about.

Believe us, we know whereof we speak. We know the Honor
Council Constitution, the Honor System and what it means to South-
western. That is why criticism of our methods will not deter us from
working toward the improvement of our Honor System.

The lamentable fact is that the necessity of locking rooms at
Southwestern should become urgent.

Lynx Band. ..

The turnout for the Lynx band has been more than a little dis-
appointing, and unless more students are willing to give up something
else in order to play in the band, the showing that the band will make
on Homecoming Day will not be very impressive.

Out of the some seven hundred students here there should be
more than twenty-seven who can and will play an instrument for the
college band. Those who have turned out are showing the right spirit
and the sounds drifting from the bandhouse in the afternoons are a
definite step in the right direction, but it is not enough. Prof. Tuthill
is discouraged, and well may he be...twenty-seven is not a very en-
couraging number.

Like all the other activities on the campus, the band is yours...
not the college’s band, or the faculty’s band, or Professor Tuthill’s
band...it is for you and of you, and what kind of band we have de-
pends upon how much you put into it. Let’s put a band out there on
the field that we can be proud of.

Football . . .

We have followed Southwestern’s football teams for many years.
We have seen them at their greatest..powerful, smoothly drilled, dev-
astatingly efficient...yes, we have seen some fine Lynx teams. But
we have never seen a team that we took such pride in as we do this one.

The boys lost their second game of the season last week...lost to
a squad that was far short of excellent. And yet in losing they won a
real victory. They proved they had the determination, the guts, if
you will, to hang in there and battle with no hope of any reward save
bruises and perhaps some degree of humiliation. There is nothing
more thrilling in the field of conflict than a fight against odds. And
though these Lynx Cats of ours may not be overburdened with skill
and polish, there is no man who can say they lack courage.

The experiment with real amateur football is beginning to catch
on. We are in a position to know that there are those in Memphis
who believe that the thing can be a success. But it is desperately
essential that we do not let up. It is indeed difficult sometimes to
continue to cheer and boost a team that loses consistently, but believe
us, for we know, it is vastly more difficult to be a member of a losing
team and continue to give the game your best.

There are some grand fellows on this football team, and some grand
athletes ... TED HAY, the preacher’s son who has his own way of
throwing the fear of God into an opposing backfield... FLETCHER
SCOTT, the bashful boy with the big muscles...slight BILL HIGH-
TOWER, who left last week’s fray, a shuddering mass of pain....
FRANK BOSWELL, the guy who is most responsible for this ball
club...JOHN BILLINGS, the big fellow with the mustache who
loves a scrap above all else...and there are a lot more of them. They
are your friends and mine and they are doing a great service to the
college at no small personal sacrifice of time and comfort.

Rally to the cause, Southwesterners! We have seen enough foot-
ball to know that next year’s team is going to cause its foes plenty
of trouble. They won’t need your support so much next season for they
will by then have carved their niche well enough to carry on. A little
word of encouragement here and there can help a lot. And say, you
know I think we might beat this Cumberland outfit... What do you
think?

cut this summer by the Gordon %

STUDENTS
SAY

Since Southwestern has planned
a homecoming for the first time in
four years, interest is again stimu-
lated in this big event. People who
were excited over the return of a
football team are doubly enthusi-
astic over the idea of a homecom-
ing at Southwestern.

This column, which is placed in
the paper so that students may ex-
pregs their opinions, offers home-
coming as its topic for discussion
this week.

Freeman Marr: I think it’s a fine
thing. It is a natural part of col-
lege life when you have a football
team. :

Dorothy Dyess: I think it is a
good idea, as it allows the students
to become acquainted with the
alumni.

Dick Bolling: I think homecom-
ing is here to stay. It is a wonder-
ful stimulus to school spirit.

Betty Shea: I've been waiting
for a homecoming ever since I've
been at college, and I’'m looking
forward to having a wonderful
time.

Elizabeth Fairleigh: I think it’s
wonderful, as I'm looking forward
to finding out what it really is
like.

Dick Smith: If Billings plays,
we’ll win!

Leona DeMere: I'm looking for-
ward to going myself, as I’ve never
been to one before, and I know
the alumni will enjoy seeing class-
mates whom they haven’t seen
since before the war.

Harry Locke: I think it’s a good
deal, as we really need more
spirit.

Norma Shelton: I think that
it’s a good idea, if everyone will
get into the spirit of it.

Julia Chester: Umm! It sounds
exciting.

Millen Darnell: It will certainly
be an interesting day, as it’s some-
thing new to most of us.

Alice Scott: I think it’s wonderful

that they’re having one before I
graduate. I'm real excited over it!
* Evin Purdue: Since it is the
first homecoming in four years,
I think it will be a great thing
and that it will help school spirit
quite a bit.

Lucille Maury: I think it’s a won-
derful stimulus to school spirit,
and an excellent opportunity for
the fraternities to demonstrate
their originality.

Joe Roulhac: I think it’s a good
idea, if everybody will do what
they are supposed to do.

Frank Berfield: I think it will be
a lot of fun to see how all the
houses decorate.

Ann Pridgen: I think it’s mar-
velous, but where are they com-
ing home from?

Janie V. Paine: More fun!

Dean Bailey: It's a perfect day
for the Lynx Cats to return to the
win column,

Kay Hoag: Terrific idea!















